Toft Parish Council
Robert Stone

c/o 26 Pepys Way

Clerk to the Parish Council

Girton
telephone: 0777 5155321

Cambridge 

email: clerk@toft.org.uk                                                                    
 CB3 0PA

Draft minutes only.  For consideration by Toft Parish Council on 4th July 2011.


Minutes of the 659th meeting of Toft Parish Council at 7pm on Monday 6th June 2011 in The People’s Hall, Toft
Present:  Cllr Paul Hercus (Chairman), Cllr John Betson, Cllr Martin Yeadon, Cllr Jeanne McCarten, Cllr Pat Gouldstone, Cllr Elizabeth Dolman and Cllr Rebecca Howling 

Cllr Fiona Whelan (Cambridgeshire CC) attended during consideration of item 85, Cllr Tumi Hawkins (South Cambridgeshire DC), and ten members of the public.

In attendance: Robert Stone (Clerk & RFO).            
	No.
	Agenda

	11/77  


	Welcome

Cllr Hercus welcomed everyone to the meeting.



	11/78
	Apologies

Cllr Whelan gave apologies that she would be late and only able to attend part of the meeting. 

	11/79
	Declarations of interest relating to items on the agenda

None received.



	11/80    
	Public Participation on Agenda items & matters of mutual interest

(a)  Paragraph 12 (2) of the:  THE LOCAL AUTHORITIES (MODEL CODE OF CONDUCT) ORDER 2007 – (SI.2007/1159)  (“THE REVISED CODE”) was unanumously adopted by the Council. 

(b) The Council will first hear from Councillors who declare a prejudicial interest, speak and leave the room after Members’ questions.   Not applicable.

· County Councillor.  Cllr Whelan reported on:

i) Comberton library  Annual running costs were £24,000.  Rent payable to the Village College was £9000/annum.  Main users were residents of Comberton and Caldecote.  Consideration was being given to asking local parish councils to subsidise the library service; and to increase the current 19 opening hours by opening in evenings. 

ii) Reduction of speed limits  Comberton Transport Group wished to reduce local speed limits, and introduce safer crossings between Comberton and Toft.  Cambs CC was still in the process of finalising a new policy document that would permit locally funded action.

· District Councillor.  Cllr Hawkins reported on:  the results of the recent district council election and subsequent changes to committees.  She was now on the Planning Committee.  Other report items were the successful collection of Council tax and the financing of the “national” housing debt; the development of Strategic Plan for South Cambs, and housing land availability assessment; the new Police Chief Constable and how he sees the future having lost £20m from his budget, and the need for common sense policing; the success in obtaining a closed litter bin for Toft; and diary dates including the briefing for parish councils on planning & localism on 17th June, and the Cambourne Youth Fest on 17th July.

· Members of the parish were well represented at the meeting.   The main item that was raised was the proposed development at Old Farm Court.  The majority spoke in favour but an immediate neighbour who had raised objections felt that the planning application had not fully considered the impact on local residents, and had not been thought through. 

· Concerns were also expressed about the need for a tree guard on the village green, and whether Toft’s historic post box had been found.  It had not.



	11/81


	To confirm minutes of the Council meeting of 9th May 2011

The minutes of 9th May 2011 were approved by the Council, and signed by Cllr Hercus.



	11/82   
	Matters arising from previous meetings 

11/22

New litter bin village green

Now installed with assistance from Cllr                 Tumi Hawkins (SCDC) 

11/50

S/0215/09 - S106 contribution for land adjacent to Meadowcroft, 72 West  Street,  Toft  CB23  7DS

Clerk has chased and received 

confirmation from SCDC that £4,258.90 will 

be received for open spaces in Toft.

11/54 (i)  

CCC costings for safety works

No advice received from Cambridgeshire 

CC’s road engineer to date.  Cllr McCarten

undertook to chase again.

11/58

Brookside
Cllr Gouldstone reported she had had 

a meeting concerning the replacement

of the road sign on 18th May, and was 

hopeful that the matter would be resolved in the near future.
11/70(a)

To identify a Councillor(s) to take lead responsibility for the proposed Community Orchard.
Deferred on 9th May 2011 pending                                   

progress with planning application.

11/70(b)

Nomination of Trustees to Joseph Warboys and William Eversden Charities 

Confirmation received that Toft PC holds                 this responsibility under the terms of their     governing documents?



	11/83


	Consideration of correspondence.  

Copy letter about double yellow lines on West Street outside Comberton VC.
Confirmation by Cambs CC to Bennell Farm that a response will be sent on this outstanding issue.

SCDC notification of proposed new car parking enforcement powers.   
Addresses concern raised by local people.  Will enable Cambs CC to respond to parking problems rather than the police.

CVC - Olympic Torch Relay 2012
Notification that Comberton VC pupils may have a chance to take part.  Pledges of support requested.

Cambridgeshire street lamps - SCDC/Parish Council responsibilities
The issue of structural and electrical integrity testing of SCDC lighting column remains unclear.                                  Action:  Clerk to make inquiries of SCDC.

SHLAA Housing Market Partnership Meeting on 26.05.2011
First gathering of new strategic housing group noted.

Review of Planning Services at SCDC.

Notification of latest improvements.

Letter from Bennell Farm with outline plan for car park, open space, and affordable & market housing.

For information only at this stage.



	11/84
	Finance

	
	i)           To approve Council payments to 6th June 2011 
The following payments were approved by the Council.

Cheque

Payment details

Detail

£ gross

1773

Buchan Landscapes and Grounds Maintenance

2nd invoice

Grass cutting of verges, village green & recreation ground in April.

346.80

1774

CPRE

Membership 2011

29.00

1775

Mrs Mary Coppin

APM refreshments

4.96

1776

Clerk

Net salary

289.56

1777

HMRC

PAYE –Clerk

72.40

1778

Clerk’s expenses  
Mobile phone  

Stamps

USB memory stick

17.91

8.64

6.99

1779

Toft People’s Hall

Hire in April 11

10.00

1780

Cllr E Dolman

Expenses for royal wedding party 

107.80

1781

Cllr P Gouldstone

Training mileage

30.40

Total

£924.46

ii)        To note the latest balance sheet 

The Clerk circulated the balance sheet at 24th May 2011.  The closing balance for Toft PC’s current account totalled £6,828.48.  Toft PC’s monies in the Cambridge Building Society Saver Account were £25,000.00.

iii)       To  consider the draft application to Cambridgeshire CC for a 2011/12 P3 

            footpath grant.

This was prepared with advice and assistance from Toft PC’s Footpaths Officer,      Cllr McCarten.

· Resolved to apply for grant payments totalling £700 subject to querying with Cambridgeshire CC’s Rights of Way Team whether Toft PC’s intended use of  the grant met the criteria of the scheme in that the majority of the monies would be spent on installing new kissing gates & gate on footpaths.  Was this the responsibility of the landowner?                                                                      
                                                                                                       Action:  Clerk                                                                                                          
iv) To consider purchase of one or more litter pickers at approx £14 (+ vat) 

each; and one or more protective gloves at approx £2.63 (+ vat) each ; and one or more “high viz”vests at £3.79 (+vat) each. 

Resolved to advertise in The Calendar for volunteer litter pickers, and then to identify need for protective equipment and plastic sacks.

v) To consider increasing the level of the Council’s fidelity insurance to £35,000.

 Resolved to defer until requirements for 2012/13 financial year were considered.

                                                                                               Action:  Clerk to M/F

vi) To receive advice on the Toft PC’s VAT claim for 2010/11.
The Clerk reported that he had calculated that Toft PC’s claim for 2010/11 totalled £282.65. If possible this would be progressed with HMRC before July’s meeting.

                                                                                                        Action:  Clerk 



	11/85

11/86


	Business item(s) requiring a decision or consideration by the Council

1. Village Action Priorities:
      (a)  Safety on roads – to consider ordering 30 mph sign stickers from 

                                            South Cambridgeshire DC

                  Resolved to order 120 free bin stickers from SCDC.
(b) Support for the Youth – consideration of further action to oppose the withdrawal of the bus service for primary school children.

                    Inquiries to be made of RoSPA about the safety of the footpath 

                    between Toft and Comberton.                               Action:  Clerk

(c)    Support for the elderly in the Village    
       i)  To consider making a grant to Toft’s Friendship Club. 

Deferred pending preparation of the programme of activities for the coming year.

ii)  Consideration of a replacement for the seat outside St Andrew’s Church.

    Resolved to ask for parish sponsors of a seat in The Calendar.
       iii)   Affordable Housing   

      -  To consider whether to support SCDC updating the 2005 

              Housing Survey in Toft. 

       Resolved to support SCDC.

-    To consider whether to assist SCDC in considering infill sites for affordable housing in Toft.   

                          Resolved to assist SCDC subject to receipt of guidance.

2. Recreation Ground: 

(a) To consider the specification for works arising from the annual inspection of the recreation ground.
                    The specification at Appendix A was approved.

(b)    To consider setting up a task and finish group to make recommendations on layout, and play equipment. 

Deferred pending the land for the community orchard being transferred to the Council.

3. To consider the purchase of a new parish notice board. 

Resolved to investigate refurbishment of existing parish board.

                                                                                               Action:  Cllr Betson
4.   Planning applications
a)       To review recommendation & comments on S/0356/11 – the   

   erection of a new building for office, laboratory and workshop  

   following demolition of the grain barn at Old Farm, Church Road

The Chairman restated the Council’s original concerns about 

                       this application -  possible increases in noise and heavy traffic 

                       and how these may affect local residents.  As these had  

                       not been addressed by the application the parish council had  

                       recommended to SCDC that it be rejected with a view to it being 

                       submitted to the District’s Planning Committee to ensure full  

                       consideration of these environmental questions.

As Toft PC’s concerns were subsequently allayed it was intended to revisit the Council’s original recommendation having received advice from SCDC that this was permissible. Whilst one local family still had worries about the height of the new development in relation to their listed building, it was understood these were being considered by SCDC’s Conservation Officer.  After opening the matter to debate it was resolved to withdraw the original recommendation to reject the application, and notify SCDC’s planning department.                        

                                                                           Action:  Clerk 

b)      To consider the latest planning application by Mr & Mrs Eckstein for the erection of new dwelling at land south of 46 High Street - S/0565/11    

Councillors noted the changes to the initial application including the right of access to the proposed community orchard behind the development.  The Council resolved to recommend approval with no comment.                                                                   Action:  Clerk

5.  Initial consideration of points at Appendix A of points arising in 

                                    the 2011 review of Toft PC’s Standing Orders
 Councillors noted the list of issues.  Full consideration to be deferred   

  until July meeting of the Council.   Action:  Clerk to draft 2011 SOs.
6.  Training courses in 2011/12    
i) SLCC Training day in St Neots on Friday 10 June.
                                       Attendance by the Clerk was approved.                             

ii) SCDC Council Briefing of Friday 17th June 2011

                                        Attendance by Cllrs Howling & Hercus was approved.

iii)  SLCC Conference for the East Midlands on Tuesday 12th July is themed, “Big Society, small details”.
                                        Attendance by the Clerk was approved.                             
To receive reports and consider any issues arising: 

· Issues arising on the cutting of footpaths 9 & 10.
                               Cllr Gouldstone reported that Cambs CC cutting of the 

                               footpaths was more limited than in earlier years.   

                               Action:  Clerk to walk the paths & query lack of cutting.
· Parish Plan – How to progress?
       Concern was expressed about the length of time it was taking 

        to produce a final report.  Action:  Cllr Hercus agreed to 

        review outstanding actions to move the exercise forward.

· Report by Cllr Gouldstone on overhanging trees at Canner’s Close, and Home Meadow Nursing Home
                                 Cllr Gouldstone reported that a visit had been made to the 

                                 site, and advice received from SCDC’s Trees Officer had 

                                 been passed to the complainant in Canner’s Close in writing.   

                                 The Clerk undertook to ask the nursing home to remove 

                                 dead branches on its front boundary with the footpath. 

                                                                                                                         Action:  Clerk


	11/87
	. Matters raised by Members

· Cllr Dolman suggested that some of the S106 monies (Item 11/50) might be used to install the new kissing gates if P3 grant monies were insufficient.   

· The asset register would need to be amended when the new footpath gates were installed.                                               Action:  Clerk
· Cllr Yeadon referred to watching the film “Over the Hill”.  Most of the proposed actions were more appropriate for higher level councils.  However asking the elderly what their needs were would be a good idea.                                                                        Action:  Cllr Yeadon                                                                                   
The meeting ended at 10.10pm.


                                                                                            Appendix A

Specification for works on Toft Recreation Ground following safety  

                                          inspection of 11th April 2011

1.) Remove the old damaged wire mesh fencing from the bottom right of the recreation ground (as you enter from High Street), and to re- fence to existing sheep netting using new mesh fencing, and wooden fence posts (x2).

2.) Remove the bench in the left hand corner of 

         the recreation ground retaining the plank seat if in sound 

         conditionfor future use 

3.) Spring  Ladybird - Tighten fixings to secure the blue handles which 

        are loose.

4.) Multi-Play equipment - Replace two missing wooden side panels and paint, and missing or broken bolt cap covers; and tighten all bolts to secure.
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